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 Since the Fall of man, death has been a reality that we all have had to live with.  
As long as Adam didn’t sin, as long as he didn’t eat of the tree of the knowledge of good 
and evil, there wasn’t any death.  But after he ate, it was quite a different matter:  “So all 
the days that Adam lived were nine hundred and thirty years, and he died” (Gen. 5:5), 
“So all the days of Seth were nine hundred and twelve years, and he died” (v. 8), “So all 
the days of Enosh were nine hundred and five years, and he died” (v. 11), and so on.  
Paul writes, “Therefore, just as through one man sin entered into the world, and death 
through sin, and so death spread to all men, because all sinned” (Rom. 5:12).  Death 
spread to all men, including those whom the Lord would call into His kingdom through 
His Son.  Even though the Lord Jesus has conquered death, hell and the grave, death, at 
least physical death, is something even the Christian has to face.  We will all have to face 
it one day.  The question we need to ask is not, “Will we die? but are we prepared to 
die?”  Another question is, “Are we also prepared for the death of those close to us?”  
These are only two of the questions our text raises for us this evening.   
 In our passage, we see the death of Sarah, the wife of Abraham and the mother of 
the promised seed.  We also see Abraham’s purchase of a place to bury her, and finally 
we see her burial.  What I want us to understand from this chapter are two things:  1) 
Even those who have the promises of God grieve the loss of their loved ones, but 2) That 
those who bury their loved ones in faith have the wonderful comfort that they will see 
them again in the new heavens and the new earth.  We all have to die, but the question is 
are we all preparing to face death in faith?   
 The first thing we see in our passage is Abraham’s grief over the death of his wife 
Sarah.  Our passage begins by telling us that Sarah lived 127 years, and then she died in 
Kiriath-arba, a place which was later called Hebron.  This took place thirty-seven years 
after she gave birth to Isaac.  When she died, Abraham went in to mourn for her and to 
weep for her.  Even though she had lived a long life, her loss still brought him grief and 
pain.  It isn’t any easier if your spouse lives a long life or short, the loss is still keenly 
felt, if there is love in the relationship.  Here we see that there was.  And even though 
Abraham surely believed that his wife was in covenant with God and was one of His 
chosen ones and undoubtedly in heaven with God, even as Enoch who walked with God 
and was taken up to be with Him, or as any one of the patriarchs who had gone before, 
still he felt the pain of being separated from the one he loved.  We need to remember that 
even though we have the promises of heaven, of a world that is infinitely more beautiful 
and more blessed than this one, death still isn’t easy.  When God first made man, He 
made him never to die.  He made him to live in this world forever.  If there hadn’t been a 
Fall, there wouldn’t have been any death, or curse, or a need for redemption or judgment 
or hell.  We all would have lived together in this world in perfect peace, in perfect love 
and fellowship, without even the slightest disagreement or argument.  When all the 
children of Adam had been born, the Lord would have brought all of us, along with His 
creation, into the eternal state, where we would have spent the rest of eternity with Him.   
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But with the Fall came death, a very unnatural thing.  We were created by God as 
a soul and body.  These were originally made to be united forever.  We were also made to 
live in this world and not to leave it.  But sin changed all this.  Sin brought death, death 
brought separation, not only of the soul from the body, but also the soul from this world, 
and from those it loves.  This is what Abraham had to face.  For many years he hadn’t 
known a day when Sarah wasn’t there, but now she was gone.  Now did Abraham grieve 
as those who have no hope?  No.  Why not?  Because he had the promise and the 
assurance that he would see his beloved Sarah again with her Lord and his, and that both 
of them would eventually be raised again to life to enjoy the blessings of the new heavens 
and new earth, when the promised seed would again return to the earth to bring about the 
resurrection, judgment and eternal state.  They didn’t know much about these things.  
They had only the shadows to look at, such as the translation of Enoch.  They also had 
Enoch’s prophecy concerning the coming of the Lord, as Jude tells us, “And about these 
also Enoch, in the seventh generation from Adam, prophesied, saying, ‘Behold, the Lord 
came with many thousands of His holy ones, to execute judgment upon all, and to convict 
all the ungodly of all their ungodly deeds which they have done in an ungodly way, and 
of all the harsh things which ungodly sinners have spoken against Him’” (vv. 14-15).  
But yet this was enough when it was coupled with faith to give him comfort.   

Now the Lord has shown us much more since that time.  We have a much clearer 
view of what’s going to happen.  And like Abraham, this is the only thing we have to 
give us the strength to endure what we must all inevitably face.  One day, you children 
will most likely see your parents die.  Although it’s not as likely, perhaps some of you 
parents will see your children die.  There is a father in one of our OP churches in 
Southern California who has had to watch his daughter struggle with cancer for 11 years.  
She’s about 22 years old now, and she just about passed away this past week, except that 
the Lord spared her.  You might want to keep that family in prayer.  Her name is Heidi 
Bryant.  Husbands, some of you will suffer the loss of your wives, and wives, some of 
you your husbands.  Brothers and sisters will also one day have to say goodbye.  Some of 
you have already experienced some of these things, and you know the sense of loss that it 
brings.  But if your loved ones died in the Lord, you have something to support you, the 
same thing Abraham had, only now much clearer.  You have the hope of life after death 
and especially the resurrection.  Paul wrote to the church at Thessalonica, “But we do not 
want you to be uninformed, brethren, about those who are asleep, that you may not 
grieve, as do the rest who have no hope.  For if we believe that Jesus died and rose again, 
even so God will bring with Him those who have fallen asleep in Jesus.  For this we say 
to you by the word of the Lord, that we who are alive, and remain until the coming of the 
Lord, shall not precede those who have fallen asleep.  For the Lord Himself will descend 
from heaven with a shout, with the voice of the archangel, and with the trumpet of God; 
and the dead in Christ shall rise first.  Then we who are alive and remain shall be caught 
up together with them in the clouds to meet the Lord in the air, and thus we shall always 
be with the Lord.  Therefore comfort one another with these words” (1 Thes. 4:13-18).  
These words are comforting.  They bring to us the same comfort that Abraham had.  Of 
course, they don’t take away all the pain, because there is still the pain of separation, 
even if it is only temporary.  But they certainly keep us, if our faith is strong enough, 
from sinking into utter despair.  Let’s not forget that we too will all die someday, whether 
we outlive those around us or not.  The most important thing we can do, then, is to be 
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ready for it.  We don’t know when it will come, but we do know that it will.  It might 
come when we are young or it might when we are old.  Heidi was only eleven years old 
when she was diagnosed with lung cancer.  The latest e-mail from her family also asked 
for prayer for a two-year-old boy who was also dying from a very aggressive cancer.  We 
don’t know the days which are planned for us, which is why we must be trusting in the 
Lord at all times and cultivating faithfulness and holiness of life.   
 But we also see something else in the life of Abraham in our text this evening, 
another act of faith.  It has to do with the burial arrangements he made for his wife, for 
Sarah.  Abraham didn’t want to bury her just anywhere.  He wanted to bury her in the 
land of promise; not in a pagan burial spot, but in one that belonged to the Lord.  This too 
showed that Abraham believed the promise that the Lord would one day give his children 
that land.   
 After Sarah died, Abraham went to the people of the land and asked to purchase a 
place where he could bury his wife.  He went to the sons of Heth.  Heth was one of the 
sons of Canaan, the father of the Hittites, one of the tribes that the Lord later devoted to 
destruction.  When he came to then, he showed his great humility.  He said he was a 
stranger and a sojourner among them.  He asked that he might have some land among 
them to bury his dead.  Abraham might not have known it at the time, but they considered 
him to be a great prince.  They saw his great wealth, that the Lord had blessed him, and 
they respected him.  And so they offered to let Abraham bury his wife in any of their 
graves, even the best of them.  Abraham acknowledged the graciousness of their offer, 
and then named the place he wanted:  the cave of Machpelah along with its field, which 
then belonged to Ephron the Hittite.  Abraham, perhaps again because of his humility, 
didn’t want to talk to Ephron directly, but asked them to approach him on his behalf.  It 
appears that Abraham didn’t want to bury Sarah in any of their tombs, but wanted her to 
be separate from them, which is why he wanted to buy the land for himself.  This, by 
itself, was another act of faith, because Abraham knew that God wanted him to remain 
separate from the nations.  The Lord had already moved Abraham away from his 
homeland and family several times to keep him safe from their idolatrous practices.  And 
now when it came time to bury his dead, he wanted to maintain that same separation.  
The people of God and the people of the world really have nothing in common.  They 
belong to two different kingdoms and have two different destinations.  They serve two 
different gods.  This is why the Lord wants us to keep ourselves separate from the world, 
the people of the world and the things of the world.  He doesn’t want us to be unequally 
yoked in partnerships with them, so that we don’t learn their ways and become corrupted.  
Paul writes, “Do not be bound together with unbelievers; for what partnership have 
righteousness and lawlessness, or what fellowship has light with darkness?  Or what 
harmony has Christ with Belial, or what has a believer in common with an unbeliever?” 
(2 Cor. 6:14-15), for, he says their bad company will corrupt your good morals (1 Cor. 
15:33).  The Lord has always wanted His people to remain separate from the corrupting 
influences of the world, which is why He calls us to come out and be separate (2 Cor. 
6:17).   

Now Abraham wasn’t expecting Ephron to give him the field and its cave.  He 
was certainly willing to pay for it.  But Ephron, according to the custom of the land, 
offered to give it to him for free.  Abraham acknowledged the graciousness of his offer, 
but again offered to pay for it.  Ephron named the price, which apparently was fair, and 
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Abraham weighed out the 400 shekels.  The field was deeded over to Abraham, and 
Abraham buried Sarah, not in a pagan tomb, but in a piece of land which Abraham owned 
and looked upon as a down payment from God, or a guarantee that the rest would 
eventually be his.  This was really the only piece of land that Abraham ever owned in 
Canaan, but he bought it and buried his dead there as an act of faith that the Lord would 
eventually give the land to his offspring.  This is the same thing Joseph would do later, 
when just before his death, he would give orders concerning his bones, that they would 
be buried in the land of promise.  But there was more here.  Abraham also buried Sarah’s 
body in the land of promise knowing that one day the Lord would return to raise her dead 
body so that she might inherit that land.  It’s not that Abraham believed she would be 
raised to enjoy an earthly Canaan, but a heavenly one.  The land of Promise in Scripture 
is nothing less than a picture of the new earth, the place that all of God’s children will 
inherit one day as a part their inheritance in Christ.  What Abraham did is the same thing 
we also must do when we bury our dead in Christ.  We don’t need to bury them in the 
land of Promise, but we do need to bury them in faith, looking towards the resurrection 
and the heavenly Canaan, or the new earth.  When we commit their bodies to the earth, 
we know by faith that they won’t be there forever.  They will be raised to enjoy that new 
world forever in Christ.  But we must also not forget that when we commit their bodies to 
the ground, their souls, which have been separated from their bodies, are already made 
perfect and with the Lord.  This is the blessed hope we have as believers, and if we will 
only take hold of it by faith, it will lessen the pain of separation.   

As I said, one day we will all have to face death.  If we face it in our own 
strength, we will have to deal with a lot of grief.  But if we face it believing in God’s 
promises, this will bring a great deal of comfort and strength.  May the Lord grant us all 
His grace to do so.  Amen.   


